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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE MID ESSEX AREA FORUM HELD AT CHELMSFORD BAPTIST CHURCH , ON 11 JANUARY 2010 AT 13.30

	Membership

	*
	Present
	
	

	

	Essex County Council (20)

	*
	J W Pike (Chairman)
	*
	N Hume

	*
	J Aldridge
	
	M Hutchon 

	*
	R L Bass
	*
	M C M Lager

	
	J Baugh
	*
	D J Louis

	*
	G Butland
	
	P J Martin

	*
	R G Boyce (Vice-Chairman)
	*
	M Mackrory

	  *
	P Channer
	*
	Mrs M Miller

	*
	J Deakin
	*
	T C Smith-Hughes

	
	N Edey
	
	R Walters

	
	D M Finch
	
	

	
	Rt Hon Lord Hanningfield 
	
	

	Partner Organisations

	

	Braintree District Council (2)
	
	-
	Leader

	
	Cllr G Butland
	-
	

	
	Chris Fleetham
	-
	

	Chelmsford Borough Council (2)
	
	-
	Leader 

	
	Councillor Whitehead
	-
	Strategic Property & Research Officer – LSP Lead Officer (Chief Executive’s Nominee)

	
	Lucy Payne
	-
	Strategic Property & Research Officer – LSP Lead Officer (Chief Executive’s Nominee)

	Maldon District Council (2)
	
	-
	Leader’s Nominee

	
	Mrs A N Warr
	-
	Chief Executive 

	
	Steven Watson
	-
	Chief Executive 

	Local Councils (3)
	
	-
	E.A.L.C (Braintree) 

	*
	Tony Hayward
	-
	E.A.L.C (Chelmsford)

E.A.L.C (Maldon)

	
	Cllr Cole

Mrs R M Pink                              
	-
	E.A.L.C (Chelmsford)

E.A.L.C (Maldon)

	Hospitals & Primary Care Trust (2)
	
	-
	Mid Essex Primary Care Trust

	
	Sheila Bremner
	-
	Mid Essex Hospitals Services NHS Trust

	
	Ruth May
	-
	Mid Essex Hospitals Services NHS Trust

	Essex Police (2)
	
	-
	Central Division, Essex Police 

	
	Chief Superintendent Michelle Dunn
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Essex Fire Service (1)
	
	-
	Chelmsford Community Command

	
	John Moulson
	-
	Chelmsford Community Command

	Councils for Voluntary Service (3)
	
	-
	Braintree CVS

	
	Judy Cuddeford
	-
	Chelmsford CVS

	
	Lorraine Jarvis
	-
	Maldon and District CVS


	
	Paul Murphy
	-
	Maldon and District CVS


	Also Present

	(in order of signing the attendance book – and as there described)

	David Moses Head of Member Support & Governance ECC. John Jowers, Cabinet Member for Localism & Planning, Hamish Barrell Senior Planner ECC, Barbara Kendall Senior Planner ECC, M. Otter -Resident, G. Bushby- Hatfield Peveral Parish Council, Trevor Miller – Chelmsford Borough Council, Roger North – CART  Janet Cloke – Maldon 50+  Forum , Prof Lou Schnurr- Heybridge Parish Council, John Hammond Chelmsford Cycling Action Group,  Ken Edwards  - Resident, Stuart Jennings Maldon District Council, Mr. M. Higgins Resident Chelmsford, Chris Siddall- Braintree District Council 

	

	Officers Attending in Support


	
	Committee Assistant 

	Samantha Awcock 
	-
	Committee Assistant

	Janet Mills 
	-
	Committee Officer

	John Symonds
	-
	Mid Area Co-ordinator


1.
Welcome and Introduction of Members and Officers

The Chairman welcomed Members to Mid Essex Area Forum. 

2. Apologies

The Committee Officer noted that apologies had been received as follows:

Essex County Councillors 


District Councillors 
Rt Hon Lord Hanningfield



Councillor A. Ward 
Councillor P J Martin
Councillor M. Hutchon

Councillor D. Finch 

Councillor R. Walters
Other Organisations 


Andrew Luce

 Food on Friday
Mrs R M Pink    
 E.A.L.C (Maldon)
Michelle Dunn 
Chief Superintendent Essex Police 
Claire Morris 

Mid Essex PCT 
Lesley Stenhouse
Chief Planner, ECC

3.
Declarations of Interest

No declarations of interest were recorded.

4.
Minutes

With a note being made that Councillor Boyce was in attendance at the November meeting, the minutes of the meeting 12 November were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

5. Public Questions

Councillor Bass, commended the work undertaken by the Highways Department during the recent unprecedented bad weather conditions.  A note of congratulations, was given to Councillor Hume, Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation for the appropriately prioritised way that road gritting had been undertaken.
Councillor Hayward of Essex Association of Local Councils questioned whether hills and bends on roadways should be included in the gritting criteria as being a priority need in future.  

Councillor Smith Hughes acknowledged that excellent work had been undertaken across the county and questioned whether there would be a review of the prioritisation criteria, as some areas were not as well serviced as other areas.

Councillor Hume, Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation, thanked Members for their comments, he advised that these remarks would be passed to the Highways Department, and in particular would be passed to gritting staff who had worked around the clock in very bad weather conditions to keep major and main roadways open. 
In response to the questions raised, Councillor Hume advised the Forum that the Highways Department would be holding a review of the actions taken during the bad weather period to evaluate what worked well and what worked not so well. 
Councillor Lager raised the matter of lack of gritting of roads on housing estates and pavements in the Witham area. 

Councillor Hume advised that the priority during the bad weather spell was to deal with areas of ‘high foot fall’ such as bus and railway stations. If pavements and roads within housing estates where to be gritted in future ,work would need to be undertaken with the local district and parish councils to ascertain their priorities. 
Mr. Michael Higgins a resident of Springfield Chelmsford, commended the valiant work undertaken by the Highways Department in gritting main roads across the county, and raised a question regarding the failure of the County Council to grit residential roads such as Hill View Road, Chelmsford, during the last two cold weather spells.  
Mr. Higgins explained that Hill View Road had approximately 150 houses, and was built upon a particularly steep slope.  The residential road provided a shortcut through to an area known locally as the ‘Bunny Walk’, which was a designated cycle path and pedestrian walk to Chelmsford railway station and town centre.  
This being the case, Hill View Road was not only used by residents but by a high number of foot passengers, cyclists and car drivers.   
The Forum was advised that during the last two cold weather spells, cars were unable to exit the road due to the ice on the road’s steep inclines, cyclists and foot passengers had regularly fallen over and resident’s cars had been damaged due to collisions with kerbs. 
Mr. Higgins question why, as Hill View Road was recognised as a well used thoroughfare, was it was not given priority for gritting during the bad weather. 

Councillor Aldridge raised the matter that in some places the public had access to gritting bins however it was acknowledged that most members of the public were reluctant to clear paths, due to legal liability issues. 

Mr. Higgins confirmed that gritting bins had been available in Hill View Road in the past, these had been very useful in bad weather but these had now been removed. 
Councillor Hume advised the Forum that with regard to the removal of residential gritting/salt bins, experience had shown that contents of the bins had often been stolen for private use rather than to the benefit of all the residents. With regard to whether the public should clear the highway, the Forum was advised that, for legal reasons, the public would need to use personal judgement when gritting/laying salt or clearing the highway. In conclusion Councillor Hume advised the Forum he would be pleased to respond more fully to the questions raised by Mr. Higgins after the meeting. 
The Forum had received a written question from Mr. Alan Trigg, Chelmsford Cycling Action Group. The letter requested information related to a number of points referred to in the County Council statement (15 December) about proposals for the Chelmer Viaduct and Gt. Baddow Cycle Path.  
The Forum noted that a full and detailed response to the questions raised would be given to Mr. Trigg by the Highways Department after the Meeting.  
6.
Mineral and Waste Development 


Lesley Stenhouse gave her apologies for not attending the meeting.


The Forum received a short presentation from Hamish Barrell and Barbara Kendall; Senior Planners, giving a progress report on the development of the Minerals Development Document (MDD) Strategy.  The following key points were noted:

· Minerals Consultations had taken place in December 2005, March 2006, January and August 2009
· Policy principles included to reduce the quantity of material used and waste generated, to use as much recycled and secondary material as possible and to secure the remainder through new primary extraction.
· Additional resources required for 2002 to 2026 included Sand and Gravel, this was the most important mineral in Essex. Other minerals required were Silica Sand and Brick Clay.  There had been a ‘call for sites’ from landowners and the minerals industry between July 2005 and Jan 2009. 
· The geology showed that in the main the North Essex area held Sand and Gravel, however there were some of the minerals in the South West corner of Essex but currently there were no sites.
· Primary extraction needed to meet the sub-regional apportionment , optimise location of sites to service local Essex markets, taking into account transportation, have regard to future major developments, regard to rail transportation and infrastructure for imports and exports and address the need for additional silica sand provision in proximity to Martells. 
· Spatial Options for extraction of sand and gravel included for extensions to existing sites, dispersed sites across the county with some concentration within the centre, concentrated sites with some dispersal or a hybrid option giving a mixture of approaches.
· The pubic had been consulted on the spatial options and workshops for major stakeholders had been undertaken. Maps showing where sites might be in relation to the three options were explained to the Forum. 
· A map showing all suggested sites was then shown to the Forum.
· A site selection criterion had been developed.  The four main criteria for site selection included geographical evidence, connection to main highways networks, feasible working and restoration schemes and the site must be environmentally acceptable. Each site would be scored against the strictest criteria. 

·  A six stage process would be undertaken for every proposed site. This included consultation with a vast number of stakeholders and public consultation. The site assessment process had two main components, detailed individual site assessment and a process which encompassed the vision, objectives, preferred strategy and spatial option for primary mineral supply. 
· Work to assess the site allocation consultation responses, developing a detailed site assessment process and undertaking accompanying assessments was currently ongoing.  A preferred approach consultation would take place in June 2010.    

Councillor Butland put forward to the Forum that A120 roadway may not be suitable as part of the distribution network due to existing congestion. 
Councillor Smith Hughes questioned who would ultimately make the decision upon where minerals would be extracted.  
Councillor Bass questioned who would ultimately make the decision on individual plan proposals. 

Councillor Jowers advised the Forum that whilst this was a county wide project, district councils would be consulted via the local development framework.

All Essex County Council Members would also be fully consulted and be able to comment  upon the proposals. Ultimately it would be for District Councils to formally decide upon the outcomes. 

Councillor Lager suggested that the construction industry should be encouraged to recycle its building waste, in order to reduce the need for mining. 

An example where housing developments in Hertfordshire where old materials had been recycled to reduce the need for mining, was outlined to the Forum.

Hamish Barrell and Barbara Kendall informed the Forum that for planning purposes, it was assumed that of the 2.6 million tons generated per annum 55% was recycled.
Mr. Siddall, Braintree District Council questioned the rationale behind transporting minerals from one part of the county to another.   Hamish Barrell and Barbara Kendall advised the Forum that 75% of the materials remained in Essex. There was very little data regarding the journeys of materials.  Plans had been developed calculating journeys on an average basis. 
Councillor Hume questioned when the approved list of sites would be available and whether there was an appeals process.

Hamish Barrell and Barbara Kendall advised the Forum that there would be a consultation exercise in the summer after draft submissions had been submitted.  Once this was completed the approved list of sites would be made available.  With regard to the appeals process, plans would go to the Secretary of State to be finalised.   It was envisaged the plan would be adopted in 2012.  
7.
Area Forums Health Scrutiny
The Forum received report (AFM01/10) from David Moses, Head of Member Support and Governance outlining the protocols by which the HOSC could devolve its responsibilities for monitoring the performance of the Primary Care Trusts and local health issues to each of the Area Forums. Members noted the report.
David Moses circulated a draft scrutiny scoping document setting out proposals for scrutinising health inequalities across mid Essex for approval by Members. The membership of the proposed scrutiny task and finish group was outlined to the Forum. 

The Chairman advised the Forum that a task and finish group would be set up, Maldon District Council had nominated a District Councillor to the group, nominations from Chelmsford and Braintree District Councils were awaited.  John Symonds, would be contacting third sector organisation requesting nominations.

Councillor Graham Butland, Chairman of the Health and Overview Scrutiny Committee, informed the Forum that he welcomed the interest of the Mid Area Forum in Health Issues.
Cllr Lager asked for clarification regarding the terms of reference of the scrutiny. David Moses confirmed that the scrutiny was directed at equality of access to services and transport issues rather than equality of services being provided commonly known as services by ‘post code’ lottery.  
8.
Response to Great Baddow Cycle Route


The Forum received report (AFM/02/10) provided by Councillor Mrs M Miller giving details of the response from the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation to a question raised regarding Baddow cycle route.  The Forum noted that the response had been presented to the Essex County Council meeting held on 15 December 2009.
9.
Response to B1019
The Forum received report (AFM/03/10) from Stuart Jennings Committee Services Manager Maldon District Council setting out a response to a written question from Graham Bushby of Hatfield Peverel Parish Council regarding the impact of the Maldon District Council 2009 Core Strategy Document on the B1019 road between Maldon and Hatfield Peveral. The Forum noted the response. 
10.
Future Programme of Work

The Forum received report (AFM/04/10) the forward look, which outlined the future programme of works. Members were invited to add items to the future work programme.
11.
Date of Next Meeting

The Forum was advised that the next meeting would be held on 
Thursday 4 March 2010, 2.00 p.m at Chelmsford City Football Club.
There being no urgent business the meeting closed at 3.30
Chairman

